A paean to the bean of 2011: ‘One Seed Rhode Island’ 
  SCOTT TURNER 
     The green beans continue to dangle from their stems as if it was summertime. But crouch down to pick one and you will find that they are rotting needles of neon-green mush. 
   After the Oct. 29 snow melted, our green bean plants re-emerged from the snow piles looking unscathed. Closer examination showed that their growing season had finally ended. 
   All told, our family harvested and ate more than 700 green beans from one seed packet.   Maybe because the beans tasted good and produced abundantly, we devoured them all during the growing season. Now I wish we would have saved some to blanch and freeze for Thanksgiving and winter use. That would have made the plants a four-season crop! 
   The beans joined our family last May when we received a free seed packet of provider bush beans from Farm Fresh Rhode Island (FFRI) at the Pawtucket/Wintertime Farmers Market. 
   Labeled “One Seed Rhode Island,” the packet was one of 10,000 distributed by FFRI to “first-timers & garden pros, farmers & chefs growing together, eating together.”   

   A description on the packet noted, “A green bean, always reliable even in poor weather. Comes through every year with heavy yields of attractive stingless beans.” 
   Back at the house, we lined up plant pots against a sunny side of the house. Each pot received a blend of organic soil and our own compost. 
   Then, we slit open the top of the green and yellow packet and planted a bean every few inches. 
   Baby, those beans were bountiful. I think that every one of them sprouted. The plants featured lance-shaped leaves and the loveliest-colored clusters of lavender flowers. Those little bushes formed an 18-inch-tall continuous canopy and crop until the snow fell. 
   We sampled our first beans before the end of July. Most of the beans we ate were raw. Their   seeds were small inside the pods, which were crunchy and sweet. Under the leaves, these dangling vegetables provided a cool taste on hot summer days. 
   Along the way   we learned that some of Rachel and Noah’s friends had never picked or eaten a raw green bean. Those kids were afraid to take a bite but once they did they smiled and asked to finish the rest. 
   In summer, Karen made a pot of Hungarian green bean soup that we ate cold to beat the heat. During fall, a pot of hot soup helped us ward off the cold. 
   The social experience of growing the beans extended beyond our garden. 
   Every so often we checked the FFRI blog or the One Seed Rhode Island page on Facebook, where folks told of their green bean seeds, plants and crops. 
   We read of bean-growing community gardens in Providence and of a Tiverton farm that planted 6,000 seeds, with some of the harvest winding up in a local food pantry and soup kitchen.   

   Our friend Kate told us about growing beans in the garden at the Adult Correctional Institution in Cranston, where the beans were eaten raw and also incorporated into a meal for the 400-plus inmates in maximum security. 
   The provider green bean was the choice of voters for 2011 One Seed Rhode Island. The vote for a new vegetable will take place this winter. Our family is already looking forward to helping choose (and grow!) the 2012 One Seed. 
   Scott Turner (  scottturnerster@gmail.com  ) is a Providence-based nature writer. His columns appear here each Saturday.   
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